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MINUTES

SAVANNAH STATE UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE

April 5, 2011
Members present: Yarbrough, Jordan, Gardner-Martin, Schroeder, S. Johnson, Alemayehu, Andreou, Brown, Curran, Dowling, Franklin, Hardy, Jamison, Maynor, Metts, Murphy, O’Brien, Park, Pride, Reddick, Singh, Smith, St. Mark, Warren
Visitors: Stokes, Sarhan, Dunn, Crawford, Myers, Friedrich, Ouandlous, Niranjan
I. The meeting was called to order at 4:05 with a quorum present.  Dr. Yarbrough presided.
II. The agenda was approved.
III. The minutes from March 1 were approved.

IV. NPCC Report: Dr. Stokes asked representatives from the colleges to present curriculum items approved by NPCC.  (Details for items, including appropriate forms and syllabi, are available through the NPCC link on the Senate website.)
A. For COBA, Dr. Dowling presented the following changes within existing programs:
ACCT 2103 - Working with the Accounting Cycle & ACCT 3111 - Intermediate Financial Accounting I  (new course & program change) 

Finance Major Program Changes 

Management Major Program Changes 

Global Logistics & International Business (new concentration for BBA degree)

Dr. Dowling explained that the changes were to better serve the needs of the community.  In reply to a question, he said that the current library allocation should be sufficient to cover needed library resources.  The COBA curriculum changes were approved.

B. COST proposals include the following: 
Mathematics

Math 3000 - Introduction to Bio-statistics (new course) 

Engineering Technology & Mathematics 

ENGT 4903 - Special Topics and MATH 4904 - Special Topics (new courses) 
Bachelor of Engineering Technology with concentration in Chemical Engineering Technology and Mechanical Engineering Technology

Electronics Engineering Technology

ELET 3302K – Mechatronics; ELET 4412K - Instrumentation and Measurement; ELET 4612K - Industrial Automation and Process Control   (new courses) 

Computer Science Technology 

CSCI 2235 - Comparative Programming Language; CSCI 3414 - Software Engineering; CSCI 3800 - Computer Architecture; CSCI 4801 - Project Design (program deletions) 

CISM 3137 - System Analysis & Design; CISM 3325 - Data Communications and Computer Networks; ELET 3501 - Control Systems; ELET 4611 - Fiber Optics  (program additions) 

Civil Engineering Technology 

ENGT 3201 - Applied Mathematics; MECT 3101K - Engineering Materials 

CIVT 4301 - Urban Planning (program deletions)

CIVT 3311 - Engineering Hydrology; CIVT 3501 - Civil Engineering Computing Practices; CIVT 4350 - Civil and Environmental Systems Engineering; CIVT 4401 - Senior Design/Capstone for Engineering Technology Programs (program additions) 

CIVT 3101K – Surveying; CIVT 3601K - Soil Mechanics and Foundation; CIVT 3201K - Civil Engineering Materials (reduce/increase credit hours)

CIVT 3301K - Fluid Mechanics; CIVT 4101K - Steel Design; CIVT 4111K - Reinforced Concrete Design; CIVT 4201 - Environmental Engineering I; CIVT 4211 - Environmental Engineering II (rename courses) 

In reply to a question, Dr. Singh said that the proposed B.S. in Engineering has been postponed.  Dr. Metts suggested that Health Education faculty could be a valuable resource for the Biostatistics course, with its emphasis on health disparities.  The COST curriculum changes were approved.
V. New Business: Dr. Stokes addressed questions about changes in the schedule for Tuesday-Thursday classes.  He explained that most institutions in the USG system follow the new schedule to be used at SSU starting in the fall.  Classes will start at 8:00 rather than 8:30, but would continue to allow fifteen minutes between classes, so they will run from 8:00-9:15, 9:30-10:45, and so on.  He said he would send an e-mail clarifying the change.  The last afternoon slot on the new schedule will run into the 4:00 meeting time.  Dr. Stokes also asked that labs be scheduled to fit the new schedule as well as possible.
Dr. Jordan raised another concern that had been discussed in the Executive Committee involving the importance of keeping sections open for new freshmen entering during the summer.  Dr. Sarhan said that the possibility of providing new students with set schedules has been discussed for a couple years.  Dr. Dowling suggested that the Senate go on record as recommending that new students be provided schedules.  Dr. Stokes said he would check into the possibility.
Dr. Jordan also raised a concern about the separation of science lab classes from lecture classes, resulting in students sometimes taking the lab class a semester or more later than the lecture class because room is not available in the labs.  Dr. Curran pointed out that the lab sections have fewer seats than lecture sections, typically 20 and 45 respectively, so a match is not practical.  Some Senators expressed the opinion that the lecture and lab components should be taken concurrently.
VI. Committee Reports: 
A. Dr. Gardner-Martin said that the Evaluation Committee had previously brought to the floor the issue of evaluation forms.  The student evaluation form was approved, and the proposed administration forms were replaced this year with questions distributed to faculty by Dr. Yarbrough, but the forms for evaluating faculty have not been approved, and different departments use different evaluation methods (some using portfolios, some Digital Measures, etc.).  She said the President’s goal in asking the committee to develop new forms and methods for evaluation was to provide as much homogeneity as possible.  She asked the Senate to adopt the instrument developed by the committee, adding that only Dr. Schroeder had voiced opposition.
Dr. Dowling explained that Digital Measures is a system for reporting information for administrator use.  He agreed with Dr. Gardner-Martin that the purpose of evaluations should be to provide guidance for improvement.  Dr. Alemayehu returned to the matter of evaluating administrators, saying that input from the faculty should be an important faculty right, and that faculty should also be involved in creating the instruments.  Dr. Yarbrough explained that he distributed the evaluations of administrators because he wanted faculty input for his evaluations of them.  Dr. Gardner-Martin reminded the body that the committee’s proposed forms were set to be approved when Dr. Myers raised issues about violating BOR policy, and that Dr. Yarbrough said he would check with the university attorney about the issue.
Dr. Reddick and Dr. Singh asked that the body return to and close the issue of faculty evaluations.  Dr. Sarhan said that faculty evaluations should emerge from the college mission, and that the current system is working well for COBA.  Dr. Singh said that we should first decide whether each college should have its own instrument.  Dr. Dowling added that as long as the same three areas are assessed, colleges need flexibility, and the current instrument allows for adjustments.

Dr. Schroeder moved that each unit (COBA and departments) be allowed to select the instrument that best serves its needs, with the approval of the faculty in the unit.  The proposal was seconded and approved.

Dr. Dowling returned to the issue of administrator assessment, pointing out that evaluation should be the faculty’s purview and responsibility. He moved that faculty should assess and express opinions on university leadership.  He explained that the purpose is to support faculty participation, regardless of the form used.  Dr. Yarbrough said the group should consult with the university attorney and he raised a question about the purpose for the evaluation, whether it would be developmental or punitive. Dr. Dowling said that they should be used in a positive fashion, and that evaluations of faculty should not be punitive either.  The motion was approved.  The proposal will go back to the Evaluation Committee to establish a process.
B. Dr. Dowling reported for the Faculty Affairs Committee that some faculty members have reported cases of unprofessional treatment by administrators.  FAC presented the following resolution: 

The SSU Faculty Senate reminds everyone, faculty, staff, students, and administrators, that they are entitled to all protections afforded by university policy, Board of Regents policies, laws of the state of Georgia and laws and regulations of the federal government.

In reply to a question asking for specifics, Dr. Dowling replied that some faculty members feel they have been retaliated against or otherwise mistreated.  FAC is not addressing the truth of the charges, but only wants to affirm the right to appropriate treatment for everyone.  Dr. Alemayehu added that the purpose is not to establish any new rights, but merely to remind administrators that some faculty members feel their rights have not been respected.   Dr. Yarbrough stated that everyone must comply with laws, and that when there is a perceived violation, there are procedures for resolving the problem, including filing a grievance.  Dr. Reddick said that some of the situations include officers coming into classrooms, and that some faculty members are being terminated despite grievance appeals.  The motion was approved.  It was suggested that the issue be clarified in the Faculty Handbook.
C. Dr. Maynor reported for the Handbook Committee.  She said only two people have commented on the proposed new Faculty Handbook.  It is available for review under Proposals on the Senate web page.  She said that April 25 is the last date for suggestions so the document will be ready for a vote at the May Senate meeting.  Dr. Alemayehu said that the Executive Committee had identified dates for called meetings to consider the Handbook.  Dr. Dowling said some changes in policy approved by the Senate are not in the new document.  Dr. Maynor said that some changes had been made at the suggestions of the consultant and that others were made to bring our Handbook into compliance with BOR policies.  Dr. Reddick questioned the role of deans in revising the Handbook.  Dr. Maynor replied that she had not seen any deans at meetings.  Dr. Dowling added that deans have faculty rank, and therefore have a right to offer suggestions.
VII. Dr. Yarbrough reported that the SACS visitation went very well, with many commendations from the visitation team but only a few minor issues to be addressed.  Dr. Dowling moved that the Senate express appreciation for those involved in bringing the SACS accreditation process to a successful conclusion.  The motion was approved.
VIII. President’s report: Dr. Yarbrough announced that applications for fall enrollment are up from last year, so he anticipates another increase in enrollment.  However, increased tuition and restrictions on the HOPE scholarship might have a negative effect.  If new classes are needed for increased enrollment, money will be available to hire instructors.  Many prospective students will be attending the April 16 open campus.  He also said the state budget has not been finalized yet, but further budget cuts are likely, but that increased enrollment will mitigate the effect.

In response to questions, he said that the renovated Camilla-Hubert Hall is slated to be used as an honors residence hall to help recruit the most academically prepared students.  By the end of summer, all buildings under construction should be ready for use.

Submitted by Dr. Michael Schroeder, Recording Secretary 
